	
	
	ACTION



	Governor Services, Learning And Skills Team
SCOTFORTH ST PAUL'S CHURCH OF ENGLAND PRIMARY school (01006)


Minutes of the governing body meeting held at the school on Tuesday 13 March 2018 at 5:30pm.
	Present:
	
	Mr K Weatherill (Chair)

	
	
	Mrs R Atkinson

	
	
	Mr L Carson Brown

	
	
	Reverend M Gisbourne

	
	
	Mr M Hammond

	
	
	Mr P Metcalfe

	
	
	Mr J Mynott

	
	
	Mrs S Pyle

	
	
	Mrs A Quainoo

	
	
	Mr H Roberts

	
	
	Miss F Urquhart

	
	
	Mrs A Aylott (Headteacher)

	
	
	

	Also Present:
	
	Mrs F Graham (Clerk)

	
	
	Miss S J Huddleston (Observer)

	
	
	Action

	
	Rev Gisbourne said the opening prayers and special mention was made of Canon J Frost who had sadly passed away.
	

	
	
	

	18.01 
	Apologies for Absence
	

	
	
	

	
	Apologies for absence were received and accepted from Rev A Aechtner, Mr I Gomersall, Mrs I Jolley and Mrs K Soole
	

	
	
	

	18.02 
	Governing Body Matters
	

	
	
	

	
	a) Declaration of Interest
	

	
	
	

	
	There were no declarations of interest in relation to agenda items.
	

	
	
	

	
	b) Membership
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body adviser reported on the following:

Mr L Carson Brown had been elected as a parent governor. 
Mr J Mynott had been appointed at the Local Authority Governor.

Mrs A Quainoo had been re-appointed at a Foundation Governor.


	

	
	Mr I Gomersall and Mrs R Atkinson were coming to the end of their term of office as foundation governors.  The clerk agreed to send to the school the application forms for their re-appointment as Foundation Governors.
	clerk

	
	
	

	
	Mrs Soole had come to the end of her term of office on 16 January 2018.  The chair said that he would like to meet with Rev Gisbourne to discuss this foundation governor vacancy appointed by the Ripley Trust.
	Chair and Rev Gisbourne

	
	
	

	
	The chair asked that the school website governors' list was updated to reflect the changes.
	Mrs Aylott

	
	
	

	
	c) Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) Checks for Governors
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body confirmed that all necessary arrangements were in place, and that all governors had the required clearances. 

The chair confirmed that he would check the Single Central Record (SCR) was up to date, and that all details in relation to governors had been duly recorded. Governors acknowledged the need for new governors to begin the DBS process within 21 days of appointment/election.  
	chair

	
	
	

	18.03 
	Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that the minutes of the meeting held on 7 November 2017, having been circulated, be approved and signed by the chair as a correct record subject to the following amendment.
	

	
	
	

	
	Statutory Guidance for those with Legal Responsibilities in relation to Exclusion (Minute 17.59 refers)
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body noted the updates to the statutory exclusion guidance.  It was delegated to the Curriculum and Standards Committee to ensure that existing policies were compliant with the new guidance.
	

	
	
	

	18.04 
	Matters Arising
	

	
	
	

	
	The following matters arising from the minutes were noted:
a) Governing body Matter b) DBS checks (Minute 17.044 refers) 

The headteacher confirmed that Rev Dr Aechtner had submitted all the appropriate paperwork to the school.
b) Matters Arising from the Minutes, Schools Admissions (Minute 17.46 refers)
Mr Weatherill had raised at the Curriculum and Standards Committee the headteacher's welcome of suggestions from governors on how the hard work of staff could be recognised.


	

	
	
	

	18.05 
	Reports 
	

	
	
	

	
	a) Committee Reports
Governors noted the minutes of the following committee meetings:

· Curriculum and Standards Committee held on 31 January 2018
· Buildings, Health and Safety Committee held on 28 February 2018
· Finance and Staffing Committee on 28 February 2018
· Admissions Committee on 28 February 2018
	

	
	
	

	
	Curriculum and Standards Committee
	

	
	
	

	
	There had been a long discussion on staff reward and recognition in an operational sense rather than strategic.  Lessening the workload through revamping reports, looking at the marking policy and the possibility of abolishing homework were considered.  Reading homework would be retained as after Year One and Year Two this tended to drop off and it was important to encourage children to continue to read.
	

	
	
	

	
	An evaluation of school trips had taken place.  Due to the increased cost of coach hire school trips were more expensive and it was agreed more professionals would be invited into school.
	

	
	
	

	
	The chair mentioned he had visited school during Year Four's visit from an Egyptologist The pupils had really enjoyed the Egyptologist's talk and looking at the artefacts she had brought.
	

	
	
	

	
	In his capacity as nominated governor for Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND) Mr Weatherill had met with Mrs R Atkinson the SENDco and discussed the different sorts of SEND children.  Mrs I Jolley had agreed to take on the role of nominated governor for SEND.
	

	
	
	

	
	The PE Policy and Walking Home guidance had been discussed and also the assessment data.  It was noted a high number of Year Two children achieved the higher standard in the Key Stage One SATs results.  This meant that pupils would have to achieve full marks in their Key Stage Two SATs to achieve added high value.
	

	
	
	

	
	Buildings Health and Safety Committee
	

	
	
	

	
	An audit had highlighted many finger shields fitted to doors in school were damaged due to wear and tear.  Mr D Cocker the site supervisor would fit the spare finger shields that were held in stock.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Medicine Policy had been discussed at length.  It had been agreed to leave the policy as it stood and review it again at the next meeting following feedback from Mr J Mynott. 
	

	
	
	

	
	Governors had been shown a copy of the Lock Down/Emergency Plan.  A dry run of the Emergency Plan would be done during a staff meeting or INSET day.
	

	
	
	

	
	Mr D Cocker had provided a buildings update report.  The headteacher commented that the length of the report was just a sample of all the work the site supervisor did for the school and she expressed her grateful thanks for all his hard work.
	

	
	
	

	
	Finance and Staffing Committee
	

	
	
	

	
	The financial monitoring report for the autumn term had been discussed.  The estimated balance carried forward at 31 March 2018 was forecast to be in the region of £49,741, which would not lead to clawback.
	

	
	
	

	
	A SICB support application had been submitted which meant the school had been put on the 'Schools Needing Financial Support' list.
	

	
	
	

	
	Prior to the new data protection regulations coming into force in May 2018 Mrs A Malin had been appointed the school Data Protection officer and attended GDPR training.  Mrs Aylott and Miss S Huddleston the deputy headteacher had also attended GDPR training.
	

	
	
	

	
	Following a recent Performance Management review Mrs Aylott would be increasing her hours to 0.9 from 1 April 2018.  Miss Huddleston's and Mrs Atkinson's hours would be adjusted to reflect this change.  Mrs Aylott's health had improved and she would work 4 ½ days.  Friday mornings she would work at home.
	

	
	
	

	
	Admissions Committee
	

	
	
	

	
	There had been 112 applications for 30 places and this included one late application.  Details of the number of children admitted under each criteria were listed.
	

	
	
	

	
	· One child was in criteria 1A which was child information received from the Local Authority, ( a looked after child)

· Four children were admitted by the faith route

· Nine siblings were admitted

· 16 children were admitted living in the ecclesiastical parish of Scotforth St Paul's or civil parish of Scotforth.
	

	
	
	

	
	The admissions policy for 2019/20 had not changed and had been sent to the Local Authority for publication.  The headteacher suggested that there was a changing pattern of people going to church and the admissions policy should be revisited.  She asked that the review of the admissions policy be added to the full governing body meeting summer term agenda.
	clerk

	
	
	

	
	
	

	
	b) Nominated Governors
	

	
	
	

	
	The following verbal reports were received:

	

	
	· The governing body received a report from Mr Weatherill on work undertaken in school regarding SEND.  He had met with Mrs R Atkinson and he commended the excellent work she was doing in school.  
A governor asked when Mrs Atkinson had taken up the position of SENDco.  Mrs Aylott replied initially she was the Acting SENDco and then she became the SENDco about a year ago.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The governing body received a report from Mrs S Pyle on work undertaken in school regarding maths. She explained she had attended a Shanghai master class at Moorside Primary School.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The governing body received a report from Rev M Gisbourne on work undertaken in school regarding RE. He explained he had led a lesson in church for Year Six and would be leading a lesson in church for Year Two the following week.  The end of term service would be held at 1:45pm on Friday 23 March on the theme of Forgiveness and Easter.
	

	
	
	

	
	· School staff aided by FOSSY, the parents, teachers and friends association had run a Christmas fair.  It had been very well attended and made just under £2,000.  Mrs Atkinson was thanked as she had done the organising of the event.  Governors agreed that it would be better to run a barbecue with stalls, or a similar event, in the summer rather than a big summer fair.
	

	
	
	

	
	· Miss Huddleston had led the school council Easter egg collection and the food collected would be taken to the Olive Branch food bank.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The governing body received a report from Mr Metcalf regarding music.  A group of Year Five and Year Six children had taken part in the Peace Prom at the Echo Arena in Liverpool.  Mrs Aylott mentioned that members of the orchestra had complimented the pupils' singing.  A card had been received from a parent on behalf of the Year Five and Year Six parents thanking staff for organising the event which was greatly appreciated.  Pupils from KS1 would be attending a music festival on Thursday 22 March.
	

	
	
	

	
	· The governing body received a report from Mr Mynott on sport. Ms A Boyle led the continued success in sports.  These included success in Lancashire cricket festival, netball and coming first in a swimming gala.  
	

	
	
	

	
	· A governor asked how the sports premium was used.  Mrs Aylott replied it was used for sustainability and financed coaches. It was not possible to afford specialist coaches all the time but they did cascade their knowledge down to other members of staff. Also smaller amounts of it was used to keep sports equipment up to date. Mrs Aylott also referred them to the statement on the school website regarding the grant.
	

	
	
	

	
	c) Chair’s Action
	

	
	
	

	
	The chair reported that it had not been necessary to take any decisions on behalf of the governing body since the last meeting.
	

	
	
	

	18.06 
	School Improvement and Self-Evaluation 
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body received a progress report on the development and implementation of the School Improvement Plan for the current academic year. The following points were noted: 

· Canon Daphne Durham had taken a walk around school in mid-February looking for Christian symbols, as part of the session she led on Governor self-evaluation from a Church school perspective. These varied between classrooms.  She had been fairly impressed, but there was some work that needed to be done.
· There was room for a consistency of approach and displays to show the Christian ethos of the school.

· The challenge of a SIAMS inspection was to demonstrate the Christian ethos.  The teachers modelled what was expected extremely well.

· Mrs Aylott thanked Mr Mynott for typing up the details also she thanked all the other governors who attended.

· The evening highlighted the need to review the mission statement.  The aim was to make it more snappy whilst retaining its meaningfulness.
	

	
	
	

	18.07 
	Headteacher's Report 
	

	
	
	

	
	a) Termly report (with reference to the School Development/Improvement Plan)
	

	
	
	

	
	The headteacher's report on the achievements and developments in school since the last meeting of the governing body was received and noted.  Key points included:

· Staffing and finance – the staffing was very stable but due to insufficient funding coming from central government a formal process of voluntary redundancy and restructure was taking place. This was very upsetting for all concerned.
· Mrs Aylott expressed her concern about how going forward it would be possible to maintain standards with the huge range of pupils abilities from very able to SEND.
· Mrs Aylott was striving to continue to make school life interesting not just about SATS and “a hot house of academia”!
· The school continued to have close links with parent helpers and ex-staff.
· The crossing patrol warden, Linda Lollipop had been in post for 30 years in April and the school intended to mark the occasion.
· In terms of the building a very high priority in the budget was lighting.  A fluorescent light had fallen off a ceiling, fortunately no one was hurt.
· Mrs Aylott expressed how proud she was of the children in the school and many of them often behaved in a way that some adults could learn from.
	

	
	
	

	
	Mrs Aylott was thanked for her informative report.
	

	
	
	

	
	b)  Approval and Evaluation of Educational Visits
	

	
	
	

	
	The headteacher reported details of the following proposed educational visits which were considered and approved:

Year 6 residential visit to Lockerbie Manor from Monday 10 September 2018 to Friday 14 September 2018.
	

	
	
	

	
	b) Unavoidable School Closures
	

	
	
	

	
	The headteacher confirmed that there had been no unavoidable school closures since the last meeting.
	

	
	
	

	18.08 
	More Able Pupils
	

	
	
	

	
	With reference to the supporting information booklet, governors discussed the needs of the more able pupils at the school and the importance of ensuring they were receiving appropriately challenging learning opportunities. 
The chair suggested that the questions provided in the supporting information for spring term 2018 agenda should be considered in the Curriculum and Standards committee meetings.  Mrs Aylott said that the teachers identified more able pupils and this was embedded in the school culture and shown in the results.
	

	
	
	

	18.09 
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	
	a) School Budget 2018/19
	

	
	
	

	
	The governor committee for staffing review would be meeting in the next couple of weeks to finalise the formal process of voluntary redundancy and restructure.  Once that had taken place it would be possible to set the budget for next year.  There were cost implications for the school for voluntary redundancies.
	

	
	
	

	
	A governor enquired if the school would be responsible for all the severance costs.  Mrs Aylott replied that was the case and pensions too.  She suggested that the staffing review committee may or may not decide not to offer voluntary redundancies.  In view of the financial difficulties it may not be possible for the school to offer voluntary redundancies to everyone who expresses an interest. Advice from LA HR was carefully being followed.
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body requested the Finance and Staffing Committee to consider and prepare the school's budget plan for 2018/19 and to arrange for it to be submitted to the authority by 18 May 2018.  The budget would be formally approved at the summer term governing body meeting. 
	

	
	
	

	
	b) Lancashire Schools' Forum  
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body noted the information provided about the Schools' Forum election process and delegated to the chair the responsibility for voting on behalf of the governing body should an election take place in the summer term 2018.  
	

	
	 
	

	
	c) Schools Financial Value Standard (SFVS) 
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body approved the completion of the SFVS and:

· accepted the SFVS report together with the completed self-assessment prepared by the Finance and Staffing committee.
· delegated the submission of the approved standard to the headteacher, to be submitted to the county council by 31 March 2018.
	

	
	
	

	
	d) Charging and Remissions Policy 
	

	
	
	

	
	The Finance and Staffing Committee had reviewed the Charging and Remissions Policy and it was up to date prior to December 2017.  They agreed to review it again to check that it was still compliant.
	Finance and staffing committee

	
	
	

	18.010 
	Governor Training and Development 
	

	
	
	

	
	Mr Roberts gave his last training link governor report on:

· the training needs of the governing body and individual governors as identified from the most recent skills audit;
· training undertaken by or arranged for individual governors at the school;
· any training or development sessions arranged for the whole governing body or identified as a result of a recent governing body self-evaluation.

The governing body discussed the effectiveness and impact of this training, points highlighted included the following:
The training link governor confirmed that a record of all training undertaken by governors was being maintained.
	

	
	
	

	
	The headteacher encouraged governors to attend courses as the school paid for them and they were good value for money.  Mrs Aylott asked the clerk to email all governors with a skills audit which could be completed and returned and copied to Mr Mynott the new training link governor.  Mr Mynott would analyse the skills and identify the strengths of the governing body and also areas for development.
	Clerk

All governors

	
	
	

	18.011 
	School Admissions Arrangements 2019/20
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body noted the information relating to school admissions and delegated to the headteacher the responsibility of forwarding the determined admission arrangements (whether changes have been made or not) to the county council by 15 March 2018. 

Governors also noticed the requirement to place the document on the school's webpage, clearly marked, allowing parents to see the policy easily. Where applicable, it was noted that policies should be sent to neighbouring local authorities and neighbouring out of county schools.
As had been discussed earlier governors agreed to review the admission arrangements for 2020/21.
	

	
	
	

	18.012 
	Information, updates and items for further discussion as appropriate
	

	
	
	

	
	a) 
	Schools' buying strategy
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	Governors declined the Department of Education's office to join a pilot hub.
	

	
	
	
	

	18.013 
	Forums for Chairs and Vice-Chairs
	

	
	
	

	
	The governing body received a report from the chair regarding topics covered at the latest forum meeting.  
· Strategic views for governors

· New governors

· Pupil Premium

· Nominated governors roles

The summer term forum meeting in Lancaster was on Monday 4 June 2018 7:00pm – 9:00pm and the chair hoped that the vice chair would be able to attend.
	

	
	
	

	18.014 
	Lancashire Association of School Governing Bodies (LASGB)
	

	
	
	

	
	Governors noted the material in the supporting information booklet.
	

	
	
	

	18.015 
	Confidentiality
	

	
	
	

	
	Governors confirmed that all matters discussed at governing body meetings were confidential. 

The governing body considered whether any items discussed were required to be recorded in the minutes as confidential; that is, that should not be made available to the general public should a request be received to view governing body papers.  
	

	
	
	

	18.016 
	Date and Time of Next Meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	The next meeting of the governing body was confirmed as Tuesday 3 July 2018 at 5:30pm and in the autumn term on Tuesday 6 November 2018 at 5:30pm.
The chair thanked governors for their continued support. The meeting closed at 7.05pm with the Grace.  Mrs Aylott asked that governors think about Canon Julian Frost, their brilliant friend and past governor who gave so much help and support to the school.
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